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Sale 4 Soul T. J. Clark didn’t have to talk about Asger Jorn when he spoke about 
the social function and historical role of Abstract Expressionism at an 
DUW�KLVWRU\�FRQIHUHQFH�LQ�%HUOLQ�LQ�������EDFN�ZKHQ}WKH�FLW\�KDG�YHU\�
recently been on the Cold War front line. In fact, he mentioned Jorn 
only in passing; but when he did, he called him the “greatest painter of 
the 1950s.” The assertion must have come as something of a surprise 
to the audience, all the more so because it was made so casually. Even 
after the talk was published, readers may have suspected that they had 
missed some key information about the course of history. In the pub-
lished version of his talk, Clark says this: “In calling Jorn the greatest 
painter of the 1950s I meant to say nothing about the general health of 
painting in Europe at the time. On the contrary. The clichés in the books 
are true. Jorn’s really was an endgame.”1

More than two decades have since passed, and some progress has 
been made, at least in terms of information. In 1992, the fact that the 
beginning of Clark’s lecture was a reaction to Serge Guilbaut’s claims 
about CIA exploitation of “American Expressionism” was obvious to 
all but the Germans in the audience. But Clark made no direct ref-
erence to Guilbaut’s book, How New York Stole the Idea of Modern 
Art, in either the talk or the published article. Jorn’s engagement in 
WKH�6LWXDWLRQLVW�,QWHUQDWLRQDO�ZDV�DQ�HYHQ�PRUH�GLIƂFXOW�VXEMHFW��LQ�
1992, very few people knew anything about it. Today, there is little 
argument that this chapter of Jorn’s life has a key place in his biog-
raphy. However, the uniqueness of Jorn’s contribution to the SI, and 
the freedom with which he moved between the various Situationists, 
have rarely been properly understood. With personal knowledge of 
-RUQpV�qVLJQLƂFDQFHr�LQ�WKLV�DUHD��&ODUN�ZDV�HDVLO\�DEOH�WR�SOD\�GRZQ�
Guilbaut’s reading of Abstract Expressionism, which insisted on the 
political shortcomings of an entire generation of “great artists.” Clark 
did so as if it were simply a question of painting: “An Asger Jorn can 
EH�JDULVK��ƃRULG��WDVWHOHVV��IRUFHG��FXWH��ƃDWXOHQW��RYHUHPSKDWLF��LW�
FDQ�QHYHU�EH�YXOJDU��,W�MXVW�FDQQRW�SUHYHQW�LWVHOI�IURP�D�WHPSHULQJ�DQG�
framing of its desperate effects which pulls them back into the realm 
of painting, ironizes them, declares them done in full knowledge of 
their emptiness.”2

7KH�IDFW�WKDW�&ODUN�ZDV�KLPVHOI�EULHƃ\�D�PHPEHU�RI�WKH�6LWXDWLRQLVW�
International, albeit years after Jorn left the group, is no longer some-
thing known only to insiders. This may explain—and we say this with 
no intention of relativizing—the matter-of-fact way this British-American 
DUW�KLVWRULDQ�LQVLVWHG�RQ�WKH�UHSUHVVHG�VLJQLƂFDQFH�RI�WKH�(XURSHDQ�
artist. All in all, today’s circumstances put us in a far better position 
WR�MXGJH�&ODUNpV�VWDWHPHQW��DOWKRXJK�LW�LV�KLJKO\�XQOLNHO\�WKDW�WKH�PDLQ-
VWUHDP��RQ�HLWKHU�VLGH�RI�WKH�$WODQWLF��LV�DERXW�WR�DFFHSW�KLV�MXGJPHQW��
The reasons for this go deeper than missing information or random 
gaps in the record, or any shortage of obscure special expertise. 
&ODUNpV�MXGJPHQW�SRLQWV�XVuZKHWKHU�LQ�1HZ�<RUN�RU�3DULV��&RSHQKD-
gen or London—toward the era’s decisive omissions and fault lines.  
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His “remark in passing” does not address a minor detail: it threatens 
the very fundamentals of a system of values. 

$W�ƂUVW�JODQFH��LW�LV�HDV\�WR�XQGHUVWDQG�$PHULFDQ�LJQRUDQFH�RI�-RUQpV�
work. In the past four decades, Jorn had only a single retrospective in 
D�PDMRU�1HZ�<RUN�LQVWLWXWLRQ��DW�WKH�*XJJHQKHLP�0XVHXP�LQ�����t����
+LV�ODVW�1HZ�<RUN�VROR�H[KLELWLRQ�ZDV�LQ�������DW�WKH�$QGUÆ�(PPHU-
ich Gallery. After that, nothing. But things were once very different: 
WKH�/HIHEUH�*DOOHU\�VKRZHG�KLV�ZRUN�IRU�WKH�ƂUVW�WLPH�LQ�������DQG��
IURP������RQ��DFWHG�DV�KLV�UHSUHVHQWDWLYH�LQ�WKH�8QLWHG�6WDWHV��8S�
XQWLO�����uWKH�WZHQW\�ƂIWK�DQQLYHUVDU\�RI�KLV�JDOOHU\pV�IRXQGLQJu-RKQ�
Lefebre exhibited many works by Jorn: paintings, graphic works, sculp-
tures and drawings, including many never seen in Europe. The gallery 
DOVR�SXEOLVKHG�VHYHQ�PRQRJUDSKLF�FDWDORJV��%\�������-RUQpV�ZRUN�ZDV�
already held in the public collections of Berkeley, Boston, Buffalo, Cin-
FLQQDWL��1HZ�<RUN��3KLODGHOSKLD�DQG�3LWWVEXUJK��$IWHU�/HIHEUHpV�GHDWK��
his wife, Lluba, shut the gallery’s exhibition spaces, limiting its business 
to dealing. Jorn’s presence in the American public sphere came slowly 
to an end. But more exhibitions would have done little to alter the broad-
er art-historical context. In terms of painting, the “1950s” belonged to 
WKH�HVWDEOLVKHG�JUHDWV��3ROORFN��GH�.RRQLQJ��DQG�5RWKNR��7KHVH�ƂJXUHV�
ƂUPO\�RFFXSLHG�WKH�OHDGLQJ�UROHV��ZLWK�RWKHU�$PHULFDQV�ƂOOLQJ�SRVLWLRQV�
further down the hierarchy. It was more than unlikely that an unknown 
Dane could call this order into question. 

On the other hand, Clark, too, did “manipulate” the facts somewhat: 
to make his claim, he had to shift the highpoint of Jorn’s work to the 
����V��7KLV�ZDV�WKH�RQO\�ZD\�KH�FRXOG�EULQJ�WKLV�XQNQRZQ�ƂJXUH�LQWR�
a context where it could threaten the heavyweights of the system, the 
YDOXH�DVVLJQHG�WR�WKH�3ROORFN�JHQHUDWLRQ��7R�GR�WKLV�IRU�WKH�����V�
would have required a whole different set of weapons. Anyone familiar 
with Jorn’s painting—and this takes us back to the European side of 
WKH�TXHVWLRQuZRXOG�VXUHO\�VD\�LW�ZDV�GXULQJ�WKH�SHULRG�DIWHU������WKDW�
Jorn made pictures with an intensity, lightness, strength, and grace 
unequaled by any other artist. In terms of effect, these pictures were 
puzzling, almost dazzling, but also unbelievably direct, full of stimuli. 
They encountered and touched the senses with their extreme material-
LW\��q*DULVK��ƃRULG��WDVWHOHVV��IRUFHG��FXWH��ƃDWXOHQW��RYHUHPSKDWLFr�ZDV�
how Clark correctly put it, and his list of inappropriate characteristics 
hints at the inadequacy of the terms. Individually, they could point only 
to part of the phenomenon, but listed off, they indicated a knowledge of 
painting that is thoroughly permeated with “excesses” in every respect. 

This development unquestionably begins in the 1950s, in close prox-
imity to the work of Fontana, Burri, and Twombly, but it only reaches 
LWV�IXOO�SRWHQWLDO�LQ�WKH�����V��DVVXPLQJ�HYHU�LQFUHDVLQJ�qIRUFH�r�DQ�
element of a passion that in Jorn is always inseparable from a feeling of 
qZHDNQHVV�r�DQG�IURP�DQ�DVWRQLVKLQJ�KHOSOHVVQHVV��$V�HDUO\�DV�������
John Lefebre pointed to the remarkable coexistence of opposites in 
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Jorn: “He prefers to speak about the ‘force’ that is ‘weak’ (puissante 
faiblesse), the ‘embrace’ which is ‘atrocious’ (la caresse atroce), the 
‘presence’ which is ‘distant’ (presence lontaine). These are some titles 
IRU�SDLQWLQJV�ZKLFK�DUH�ƂOOHG�ZLWK�DV�PXFK�RI�WKH�HOHFWULFLW\�KLV�ZRUN�
lives on as the other contradiction called ‘plus and minus’ which turns 
motors and gives light.”�

,Q�(XURSH��&ODUNpV�MXGJPHQW�PHWuDPRQJ�ERWK�VLPSOH�HQWKXVLDVWV�DQG�
trained historians—with a very different kind of astonishment, but here 
too his deliberate imprecision hit a conceptual nerve: the boundary 
EHWZHHQ�WKH�����V�DQG�WKH�����V��WKH�DSSDUHQWO\�VHOI�HYLGHQW�GLYLVLRQ�
that supported widely held ideas about the epochs, in terms of both 
FKURQRORJ\�DQG�FRQWHQW��,Q�WKH�8QLWHG�6WDWHV��WKH�GLYLVLRQ�EHWZHHQ�WKH�
GHFDGHV�LV�VR�FOHDUO\�ODLG�GRZQ�LQ�YDOXH�MXGJPHQWV�WKDW�WR�TXHVWLRQ�LW�
FDQ�RQO\�VHHP�OLNH�WKH�VWXSLG�MRNH�RI�D�WDOHQWOHVV�FORZQ��,Q�(XURSH�WRR��
QR�RQH�ZRXOG�TXHVWLRQ�WKDW�3RS�DUW�PDUNHG�WKH�DUULYDO�RI�WKH�ƂHUFHVW�
opponent of old-school painting; some observers welcomed artists like 
Warhol and Lichtenstein as gravediggers of old concepts. But with the 
Situationists, the contradictions coexisted equally, and even if Debord 
and Jorn ultimately could not come to agreement, they did remain 
“friends.” To put it another way: the contradictions were at their most 
developed in Jorn’s art, since he preferred oppositions and incommen-
VXUDELOLW\�WR�DQ\�NLQG�RI�VLPSOLI\LQJ�FODULƂFDWLRQ��7KDW�ZDV�DV�WUXH�IRU�
his pictures as it was for his contributions to the Situationists’ debates. 

It is of course impossible for one small exhibition to move the art-his-
torical status quo; it would be equally futile to try to represent the full 
EUHDGWK�RI�$VJHU�-RUQpV�ZRUN�ZLWK�MXVW�D�FRXSOH�RI�GR]HQ�H[KLELWV��$G-
ditionally, most of the pictures in the exhibition are of small size. While 
this is appropriate to the format in which Jorn primarily worked, it is 
DOVR�WUXH�WKDW�KH�QHYHU�OHW�KLPVHOI�EH�GHƂQHG�E\�FRPSDFW�GLPHQVLRQV��
and certainly never limited his artistic role to them. For an exhaustive 
RYHUYLHZ��D�JRRG�GHDO�PRUH�ZRUN�ZRXOG�QHHG�WR�EH�EURXJKW�WR�1HZ�
<RUNuDQG�QR�GRXEW�WKLV�ZLOO�KDSSHQ�VRRQ��:H�FDOO�WKLV�SURMHFW�q-RUQ�
8QNQRZQr�DQG�VHH�The Open Hide�DV�D�ƂUVW�VWHS�LQ�WKLV�GLUHFWLRQ��1HY-
ertheless, this exhibition allows Jorn’s work from across three decades 
WR�EH�VHHQ��LQFOXGLQJ�H[DPSOHV�IURP�LPSRUWDQW�VHULHV�OLNH�WKH�q0RGLƂ-
cations.” We are even able to exhibit pictures that are not only new to 
1HZ�<RUN��EXW�WKDW�KDYH�JRQH�XQVHHQ�LQ�(XURSH�IRU�PDQ\�\HDUV��:H�
DUH�HVSHFLDOO\�JUDWHIXO�WR�)ULHGULFK�3HW]HO�IRU�KHOSLQJ�XV�WR�JLYH�-RUQ�D�
QHZ�RSSRUWXQLW\�LQ�WKH�8QLWHG�6WDWHV�DQG�WR�IXUWKHU�GHYHORS�WKH�q-RUQ�
8QNQRZQr�SURMHFW��7KH�IXWXUH�RI�WKH�SDVW�LV�VWLOO�XQSUHGLFWDEOH�
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